Hart County Board of Health
Minutes

August 13, 2009

Members present: Mr. Dan Reyen, Ms. Thelma Estrich, Dr. David Hicks, Dr. Max Daughtry and Chairman Clyde McDowell

Members absent: Tray Hicks

Quorum: Present

District Staff: Dr. Westfall, Dr. Edie Parsons, Gregg Sheffield, Karen Palmer and Cail Collins

Health Department staff: Rhonda Dyar, David Leard and Pat Brake

Other: Megan Davis from Hartwell Sun

The meeting was called to order at 01:30 P.M. by Chairman Clyde McDowell

Motion to approve minutes from the last meeting: Mr. Dan Reyen

Second: Dr. Max Daughtry

Motion carried.

Old Business: None

New Business: BOH Bylaws Revision presented by Dr. Westfall

Each member received a revision of the bylaws sent out on July 7, 2009. There were some wording changes due to Public Health transitioning from DHR to DCH effective July 1, 2009. 

Dr. Westfall pointed out two additional changes in the new bylaws: 
· Article IV section A: Meeting and attendance

· Article V section C: Form any Committees
The rest of the bylaws stayed the same. Motion made to adopt the revised Bylaws by __Mr. Dan Reyen, Second by _Dr. Max Daughtry
Adopted unanimously.
Environmental Health: David Leard

David Leard reported that April-June there were 32 new septic permits issued, down from 44 for the same quarter last year.

There’s one new five lot sub-division application in Reed Creek, but not approved yet.
There are 66 food service establishments (including schools) that are currently permitted.

There are 9 tourist courts with three that include pools which were permitted and inspected as well.

There were 14 rabies investigations last quarter with one skunk testing positive.

Nursing report: Rhonda Dyar
Have hired Donna Cisson, RN, who has 10 years Public Health experience. We continue to share an LPN with Franklin County who comes on Tuesday’s and Thursday’s to help with general clinic.

Family Planning: Wednesday and Friday (by appointment) 7 New patients last month
Child Health: Monday and Tuesday (by appointment) increased 12 from last month.

Rhonda specifically voiced her concerns about Family Planning funds being cut. Birth control pills and Depo are down to a very minimum. There are 39 teen pregnancies, including (2) 13 year olds. 

Report from District: Dr. Westfall

Dr. Westfall presented the financial narrative report (see attached hand out)

The Hart County Health Department finished the fiscal year on June 30, 2009 with about 4 ½ months of operating expenses in the fund balance. Ongoing expenses will be monitored closely in an effort to balance the staffing needs and the need for services in Hart County with the available resources.
Report from Dental: Dr. Edie Parsons/Gregg Sheffield
Dr. Dan Jones and Jessica Kimbrell came to Hart County January 7, 2009. Although initially scheduled for one day a week, as of now they are working 2 day a week (Wednesday and Friday) 
Comprehensive Ordinances/ Rabies regulation: Dr. Westfall

Although Environmental Health currently follows all of the State Rabies Guidelines, the Hart County Board of Health has never formally adopted those Guidelines as a County policy. Doing so requires two public hearings. After the public hearings the Board will need to vote to adopt the Rabies rules and regulations. 
The second issue discussed was a Comprehensive County Ordinance that the Board of Health would forward to the Board of Commissioners with a request that the BOC adopt it. Although no new rules or regulations would be created by adopting the comprehensive ordinance, it would allow violations of environmental health regulations to be addressed thru magistrate court, saving both time and money for the Board of Health. Six of the 13 counties in District 2 have already done this. Once the Rabies regulations have been adopted by the BOH we would be ready to forward the Comprehensive Ordinance to the BOC for their consideration.
Mr. Reyen made a motion to authorize David Leard to hold the public hearings on the Rabies regulations, and for David to discuss the Comprehensive Ordinance with County Attorney Walter Gordon prior to it being presented to the BOC. All agreed and motion passed.
Mr. Reyen also suggested that the BOH have a called meeting after the public hearings to adopt the Rabies regulations in order to speed up the process.

DCH: Dr. Westfall

Dr. Rhonda Medows: Acting Public Health Director

Effective July 1, 2009 Dr. Medows assumed the responsibility as the State Public Health Director, in addition to being the DCH Commissioner and the State Health Officer. She has already had 2 face-to-face meetings with the District Health Directors. Another meeting is scheduled on Thursday August 20, 2009.
Comments from District 2 Health Director: Dr. Westfall

H1N1 Flu: CDC has issued guidelines for Schools/Camps which are available on their website
CDC hopes that healthcare providers will start receiving H1N1 vaccine by October, which will be furnished at no charge, though an administration fee can be charged. Priority groups for receiving the vaccine have been determined.
Seasonal vaccines can be given as soon as we receive the vaccine. CDC has advised that we can give both vaccines at the same time.

Dr. Westfall stated that we will continue to provide you with information as soon as we get it from CDC.

Dr. David Hicks: School Attendance Protocol
A number of concerned community agencies have worked to develop a School Attendance Protocol. The Health Department is one of those agencies. Dr. Hicks mentioned that he was pleased with the protocol.
Chairman McDowell asked for motion to adjourned

Mr. Dan Reyen made a motion

Dr. Max Daughtry second

All in favor 

Motion carried at 02:45 P.M.  
